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Here is an update on Milwaukee Road 

#261 we last had information in the No-

vember Roundhouse Notes. 

 
We finally had the iron master of our 

souls back together enough to take it out 

on the pocket track adjacent to our shop 

and make some back and forth test runs to 

check out the various systems.  

The fire was lit on Wednesday with just a 

bunch of scrap wood that would help 

warm the water in the boiler. It was left 

alone overnight that way.  

Thursday, the real fire was started when 

coal was added to the mix and the tem-

perature was slowly brought up toward 
the boiling point. At this point, it requires 

someone to watch it and maintain it at all 

times. I had the next best time…6:00 PM 

to 11:00 PM. This was for Thursday night 

and Friday night.  Meanwhile, six to eight 

guys were adjusting the spring rigging. 

To let it settle after making changes we 

ran the engine back and forth a little bit 

on the house track, just outside the shop, 

took measurements and made adjust-

ments. This work took a total time of 
around 12 hours to accomplish. There are 

eight driver wheels, and a driving box on 

the axle behind each one. These are sup-

ported by hangers from large multi-leaf 

springs. The entire system is rather com-

plex and sophisticated with lateral motion 

devices (the actual name of them) and 

equalizer arms being part of the picture, 

along with driving boxes and wedges.  

All of this had been removed from the 

engine during this very complete rebuild. 

So it all had to be set up. Meanwhile, oth-
ers were doing other finishing chores, 

such as installing the new narrow-band 

railroad transceiver, connecting the re-

cording speedometer (original to the en-

gine) tracking down small leaks and stop-

ping them, getting the air pumps running, 

testing the dynamo, etc.   

 During the time the guys who 

were working on the spring rigging, the 

firemen were told to not do anything with 

the fire. No coal added. The engine was in 
the house, and the stack gasses were an-

noying to the guys down in the pit under 

the engine. The overhead door could have 

been opened, but then they got cold. 

 But by around 9 PM the fire was 

really gone. It was black in the firebox 

other than a few small glowing areas to-

ward the back corners of the firebox. Pic-
ture a 8’ X12’ room. That’s about the size 

of the grate area of the firebox. In the 

corners toward the fire door, there was a 

small glow still there. I cheated and added 

a bit of coal to those areas to try to bring 

something back just a little. Eventually I 

had a small flame on both sides. But I 

could not get it to spread, or at least not 

soon enough to keep the falling pressure 

from getting too low to run the water in-

jector. I cornered Steve and told him that 

I had to do something with the fire, or 
when he wants to run it outside when 

they’re done down there, he wasn’t going 

to have a fire or steam.  

He said, “well, do what you have to do.”  

So I did.   

At first, out of concern for the guys under 

the engine, I tried to just do it by adding 

coal to the burned out area, pretty much 

all of the grate area, and then trying to get 

the small flame I had to burn that new 

coal. It did begin to work that way, I 
knew it would, but it would take much 

more time than I had. I got a small area 

way up in the front center of the grate to 

burn some, too, but it was kind of cool 

and wasn’t heating the coal around it 

much, if at all.  

The back corners were now burning fairly 

well, but nowhere near what I needed.  

Finally, in desperation I went downstairs 

in the shop and grabbed a gallon of 

Rotella T oil that’s for the generators in 

the cars. I thought, “Tim will never know 
where it went.”  

I turned on the steam jets at the stoker pot 

good and hard, then poured the oil out of 

that gallon jug into the steam. This had 

the effect of spreading the oil in a mist 

throughout the firebox area. Just as the 

jug was hitting the empty point, there was 

a WOOMPH! and suddenly there was a 

fire! After that, it was only a few mo-

ments before the entire 96 square feet of 

grate surface was burning brightly, but 
also making a lot of smoke. I heard the 

guys complaining, and coughing hard for 
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effect, but Steve said nothing and the fire 

began to bring the pressure to where it 

needed to be. All I needed was 200, and it 

was at about 175, so that didn’t take long. 

250 is operating pressure, but not for just 
standing idle.  

Soon, I had about 210, and could begin 

adding water. By the time my relief came 

in, I had the water at ¾ glass, pressure 

was at 205, the smoke had cleared and 

everyone was happy.  

I went to my room in one of the cars and 

slept for about 4 hours, and then Saturday 

arrived. I showed a new guy how to run 

an Alemite grease gun and how to grease 

the rod bearings, some of which I show 

photo’s of that I was making last winter.  
We got that all done, and then after a little 

more work on the spring rigging, Steve 

took the beast out and did some car 

switching with it, to arrange the cars for 

our upcoming trip to Duluth with about 

900 passengers. (Too late, guys. It’s all 

sold out.)  

Then, with the cars taken care of, he 

backed down the pocket track and started 

a series of low speed runs up and down 

the track, helping settle the spring rigging 
more, feeling out the engine, trying to 

notice anything that might not feel just 

right, watching how the engine worked, 

I’m sure watching back pressure and 

steam chest pressure and other such 

things for any indication that something 

might not be right. He didn’t seem to find 

anything, and everything looked good 

from the ground. While watching, I took 

the opportunity to take a few photos. 





         

PADUCAH & LOUISVILLE:  
Two of the SD 70’s, 4502 and 

4519, have been repainted and 

have been on test runs, but not 

put in regular service. A third, 

4520, was seen at VMV, still in 

CSX livery, on April 24, near 

the paint shop and will probably 

be the next painted.  They can-

not be on the point until cam-

eras are installed to record grade 

crossing and other incidents. As 

TRAINS NEWS WIRE reports, 

and also recported previously in 

this column, once all the new 

units are in service, the leased 

units will be returned, and 

probably some mother-slug 

units now on P&L, will be 

transferred to EVNR and A& 

O 

March NEWS & VIEWS re-

ported that the Bluegrass I, was 

on hand at the reception held on 

February 12 in Frankfort for 

state legislators; other railroads 

participating were R. J. Corman, 

CSX, and NS.  The April 8th Pa-

ducah SUN carried an AP story 

saying that it was the second 

most expensive affair presented 

by lobbyists for the 2013 ses-

sion, costing each of the four 

roads, $ 3,585.00 

 

PORT AUTHORITY RAIL 

GRANT:  The Paducah Port 

Authority has announced a state 

grant of $ 50,000.00 (matched 

to double amount) to improve 

1000” of track and install a new 

switch at its facility on Myers 

Street. 

 

VMV:  On April 9th, VMV held 

a job fair at the new Paducah 

Commerce Center, (formerly N. 

C. & St. L. Freight House) to 

fill 25 new shop positions of 

Electricians/Mechanic B and 

Mechanics/Welders.  Bob Pe-

derson says that 125 resumes 

were received, and 25-30 

qualified applicants selected.  

Reports are that negotiations 

are undergoing between VMV , 

Paducah Economic Develop-

ment and the state, for a new 

building that would involve 50-

75 more employees.  

Locomotives seen outside at 

VMV during April include 

GMTX 132,(a Chevron Phillips 

switcher), and GMTX 2221, 

2236, 2207, and 2229, all GP 

38’s, two of which, 2207 and 

2221 are AC’s.  All were in the 

standard GMTX blue & white 

paint. 

 

PRINCETON RAILROAD 

MUSEUM SOLD OUT:  AS 

most local rail fans already 

know, the Princeton Railroad 

Museum, and its contents were 

sold at auction in Princeton on 

April 13th.  There have been 

many misconceptions about 

this.  This museum was started 

many years ago, before the Pa-

ducah Museum, almost single 

handedly, by Mr. Glen Martin, a 

retired I.C. employee.  Through 

the years he kept it running with 

his own money,( including buy-

ing the building), and with the 

help of a few friends.  Glen, 

now up in years, has health is-

sues, and had run out of help. 

Neither the City of Princeton, 

nor the county was interested in 

taking it over, so he decided to 

auction it off, and give the pro-

ceeds to the Caldwell Country 

Library.  Some employee card 

files, mostly from Paducah, 

were saved and given to the li-

brary, but everything else in-

cluding Superintendent’s office 

files were included.  There was 

a large crowd on hand, and 

prices started out very high, 

with lanterns going as high as $ 

170.00 to $ 240.00.  A headlight 

assembly from engine 2745, not 

in as good a shape, and not as 

historic as our 2613, went for $ 

1800.00. A pair of benches from 

the Eddyville Depot sold for $ 

1500.00 each.  A small water 

bucket brought $ 140.00, and a 

fire bucket in fair condition, $ 

140.00.  These are only sam-

ples.  A baggage cart sold for $ 

900.00. Of course later in the 

day, smaller and less significant 

items, brought less.  The auc-

tioneer reported to me that all 

the contents brought over $ 

30,000.00.  It only proves that 

our collections, which are much 

better arranged, more numerous, 

and in better shape are worth 

much more, and that does not 
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include the C.T.C, the simula-

tor, or, of course, the model 

trains, which belong to the Pa-

ducah Model Club.  We need  to 

be very aware of what we have, 

and guard it closely.  As a prac-

tical matter, however, insurance 

is out of the question because of 

the difficulty and cost of getting 

it appraised, and the prohibitive 

cost of the premiums. And, of 

course, most of the items are 

irreplaceable, anyway. 

 

MYSTERIOUS CABOOSE:  

Those rail fans who have driven 

down U.S. 45E, between Milan 

and Jackson, TN, have probably 

noticed a bright red caboose, 

with no markings, perched on 

an elevated platform in front of 

a large self-storage complex.  

On a recent trip to Jackson, I 

stopped and climbed the iron 

steps to inspect it more closely.  

It was unoccupied at the time 

with the door locked, but the 

interior was in mint condition, 

with a large wooden roll-top 

desk, but otherwise modern fur-

nishings. There was a print on 

the wall on a train pulled by an 

“E” unit, but I could not tell the 

road. There was no sign, but 

taped to the inside of the door 

window was a letterhead of 

“Tennessee State Terrorism 

Project, Department of Justice, 

F. B. I.,” and listing telephone 

numbers in Memphis, Nash-

ville, and Knoxville. I have not 

called the numbers, but evi-

dently whoever uses the ca-

boose as an office, is a rail fan. 

 

AMTRAK:  Despite service 

disruptions caused by Hurricane 

Sandy and other severe weather, 

Amtrak ridership increased in 

the first half of the 2013 fiscal 

year, and March set a record as 

the best month in the history of 

the company.  October, Decem-

ber, and January each set indi-

vidual monthly records.  Routes 

with significant ridership 

growth include our “local,” ser-

vice, Illini/Saluki (up 9.8 per-

cent). 

 

OAK RIDGE MUSEUM 

PLAN DIES:  A ten year long 

plan to build the Southern Ap-

palachia Railway Museum 

building has failed,  as the cost, 

planned to be $ 860,000.00, was 

bid at almost one million; al-

though there was a state grant 

available of $ 460,000.00. The 

museum was to have been con-

structed on the former K-25 en-

richment site. The museum or-

ganization will continue to op-

erate the Secret City Scenic ex-

cursion train from the front of 

the abandoned uranium enrich-

ment site. (Sister to the plant at 

Paducah). 

 

RAIL TERROR PLOT:  On 

April 22, Royal Canadian 

Mounted Police arrested two 

individuals, and charged them 

conspiring to carry out a terror-

ist attack against a VIA Rail 

Passenger Train.  The plan was 

apparently still in early stages.  

F.B.I. and Amtrak were also in-

volved in the investigation as 

the train in question was report-

edly the Maple Leaf which runs 

between New York City and 

Toronto. 

 

MUSEUM/TRAIN DAY:  In 

April the museum had 381 paid 

visitors plus 24 members of the 

Leadership Paducah class, 

which made their annual visit 

on their tour of significant local 

facilities and institutions. This is 

43% increase over the 283 visi-

tors recorded in April 2012.  

 

The museum will celebrate Na-

tional Train Day on May 11.  

Member Cliff Downey will dis-

play approximately 50 postcards 

from his collection of railroad 

scenes from the Paducah and 

Western Kentucky area.  Some 

of them will be enlarged and 

displayed on the wall of the as-

sembly room, and throughout 

the day Cliff will make talks 

about the scenes and the back-

ground.  An Operation Life-

saver representative will also be 

on hand to make presentation of 

that important program. Please 

encourage your friends and 

family to come out and support 

this special event! 

This month’s program will be a 

video on Wisconsin Central paper mill 

and pulpwood trains in the U.P. of Michi-

gan.  
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 Gosh! Its almost time for 

the meeting!  We sure 

don’t want to miss it. 

 

TUESDAY 

May 14th  

7 PM 

MCCRACKEN 

COUNTY  

LIBRARY 

SECOND FLOOR 

Milwaukee Road 261 Test run  April 11th 2013 (note its not spring yet in Minnesota!) 


